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Meeting on issues around Section 377, IPC including writ petition filed in Delhi 
High Court by Naz Foundation (India) Trust 

 
Venue: YWCA, Fort/Colaba, Mumbai 
Date: 24 October 2004 
Participants: R (Humjinsi); PX (Naz Foundation India); O (FIRM/ Sangama); VY; PA; 
TO; WK; NT (Aanchal Trust); QZ (Voices against 377); NA (Samapathik Trust); EC, 
MK and JB (Lawyers Collective HIV/AIDS Unit – LCHAU). 
 
The meeting started with a round of introductions and general comments on what people 
would want from this meeting. It was felt that the meeting was to update people on the 
S.377 petition, the dismissal of the petition, the review being filed and to discuss some 
concrete ideas on what needs to be done next. It was felt that in the meeting, we should 
discuss not just the immediate review petition but also the long-term goals, and what can 
be done together. We should also see what is happening in other parts of the country and 
see how we can help and coordinate. It was observed that there have been a few setbacks, 
but there have been a lot of changes in the past 6 months. There has been a lot of 
visibility of LGBT issues in the media. We should look at the positives and reflect on the 
implications.  
 
The meeting started. EC moderated the meeting. He pointed out that Naz Foundation 
International (NFI) could not make it for the meeting, but MT had written to LCHAU on 
behalf of NFI and its partners and his letter would be read out during the meeting. There 
have been two meetings in the past, one in March and one in July. The latter meeting 
reflected on regional level efforts. 
 
A brief update was given on the 377 case in the Delhi High Court (DHC). Section 377 of 
the Indian Penal Code was constitutionally challenged on grounds of the rights to 
equality, freedom of speech and expression and life and liberty. The latest order (2 
September 2004) dismissed the petition on the grounds of locus standi. MK explained the 
development of public interest litigation (PIL) in India and how a person who may not 
have suffered a legal injury, but anticipated it can file a petition seeking the striking down 
of the law. He explained that even public-spirited citizens could approach the courts, on 
behalf of disenfranchised communities, who were unable to seek justice. This was well-
established through PILs over the last several years in Indian courts. However, the judges 
of the DHC relied on a 1972 judgement (pre-PIL) to state that unless a case had been 
filed against a party under the impugned law, the party could not petition the court 
seeking the striking down of the law. The judges felt that an FIR is required to be filed 
against a gay person under S.377, and only then could the gay person approach the court 
challenging S.377. However, cases in the past 10 years have shown that PILs can be filed 
by someone against whom the law has not been directly used. 
 
MK pointed out that on the issue of maintainability of the petition (locus standi) in the 
DHC, a review has been filed by LCHAU on behalf of Naz India. If the judges agree that 
their order of 2 September was erroneous, then the petition would be restored back. The 
date of the case was likely to be 2 November, when Anil Divan would be appearing for 
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Naz India. If the DHC does not entertain it, then the question is whether to file a Special 
Leave Petition in the Supreme Court (SC). In the SC case the question would be on the 
narrow point of maintainability i.e. locus standi, but not on the merits of the case i.e. 
whether S.377 was constitutionally valid or not. If the SC decided against Naz India, then 
it could affect future PILs on any issue throughout the country in the future. However, it 
was possible to withdraw the petition from the SC if it was felt that the judges there were 
going to go against Naz India on the point of locus standi.  
 
PA suggested that the Sakshi judgment be examined as it too sought declaratory relief, 
similar to the Naz India case. MK pointed out that in that case the court had not 
questioned the locus standi, and there was an actual case of rape from which it arose. He 
added that the chances of success in review are slim but that no harm is done in pursuing 
such a remedy. It was felt that after the review was decided, there may be a need to meet 
again.  
 
MK then laid out the options in case the review petition was rejected: 
1. Do not pursue this case any further; 
2. Go to the SC on the narrow issue of locus standi;  
3. Do not go to the SC but file cases in other High Courts.  
 
MT’s letter on behalf of NFI was read out. In summary, he suggested that we file in other 
High Courts and not go to the SC. 
 
A participant questioned whether it could be explained to the courts that specific cases 
are not coming forward because of fear? We could use medical support and affidavits of 
doctors for that. MK stated that in the review petition it was explained why persons 
themselves are unable to file the petition or approach the court. With regard to getting 
medical experts to give affidavits, if the case is restored it could be used. Similarly, if 
people volunteer to give affidavits, this too could be done, subject to the review 
succeeding and the case being restored. However, it was questioned whether there were 
any cases under S.377 and if there were, was anyone willing to come forward and 
provide affidavits?  
 
With regard to going to other High Courts, MK explained that historically some high 
courts were more liberal, like the Bombay High Court, especially towards HIV/AIDS. 
However, whether they will be liberal to this issue is yet to be seen. 
 
The discussion moved on to the direct and indirect impact that S.377 creates and the need 
to analyse this. Several examples were given – the Pushkin Chandra case (where people 
from the community were randomly rounded up, and harassed by cops); Naz India’s 
Milan project (which had to shut down after constant police harassment of outreach 
workers etc.) 
  
A query was raised regarding foreign cases similar to the Naz India case wherein the 
petitioner himself was a gay person. Would there be a problem citing these cases in the 
present instant since it could create a conflict on the locus standi issue? MK felt that in 
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the last 25 years there had been a strong body of PIL law that had developed in India and 
issues of locus standi should not come in the way of right-thinking judge. However, it 
may be worth contemplating filing a case on behalf of a gay person/ couple, who are 
willing. Would there be an individual/couples willing to file as such? MK added that 
filing in different High Courts may be possible with people like XTZ who would be 
willing to file the petition.  
 
EC felt that it was important to anticipate failure in the review and accordingly formulate 
a strategy. PA suggested that another meeting was required, but because most people do 
not have funds, they are unable to fly down from different parts of the country. EC 
explained that in case the review was rejected, a Special Leave Petition (SLP) would 
need to be filed within 90 days in the Supreme Court, if such was considered the correct 
strategy. Therefore, any further legal strategy gave us till early February, if the review 
was heard and rejected on 2 November. MK suggested that a draft of the SLP should be 
kept ready so that there is no delay, but subject to the decision to file it in the SC.  
 
It was suggested that the next meeting could be scheduled for the 9 January 2005 in 
Bombay. People could try and avail of apex fares.  
 
 JACK’s (Joint Action Council Kannur, an intervenor in the Naz India case) letter to MK 
and SA of Naz India was discussed. PX described the JACK press conference held after 
the petition was rejected by the DHC, which he attended and wherein he refuted JACK’s 
contentions. PX said that there does not seem to be much clarity in JACK’s stand, as 
sometimes they are in favour of homosexuality, sometimes against it, against HIV, then 
S.377. A suggestion was made by NT that we should invite JACK for a meeting to have a 
discussion about the issues with them. 
 
A discussion then took place on whether to go to the press before the review or after the 
review. It was felt that a response in anticipation of failure should be kept ready. A 
suggestion was made that a dharna to protest our disappointment against the court order 
and its effect of slamming the door on the entire queer community. Other views were 
expressed as to why the media would be concerned about the court case, particularly 
when it was not on the merits – therefore what purpose would it serve? Another 
participant felt it important to protest against an unjust law like S.377 and ask for its 
abolition. There should be some form of protest.  
 
A suggestion was made to hold a silent vigil and that visibility was important. There were 
bound to be ups and downs. But, at least people will discuss the issues, public opinions 
will be formed, and there will be public awareness. NT expressed concerns that when 
people come out publicly, there is no visible support form the community and it could 
lead people back into the closet. Some others felt that there is support, even though not all 
people can show it openly as there are other circumstances. But, everyone is doing their 
bit in their own ways. There are different methods of protesting. 
 
O explained that there was a need to get people in all spheres to support the issues. 
Bringing people together on the issue is important. Do it in any method: if you are a 
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writer then write about it, if you are a lawyer then use the legal system, etc. Do not expect 
to get mass support. Also, there are organisations that would support an LGBT 
protest/movement in many ways, although maybe not publicly.  
 
Till 9 January 2005 certain decisions on goals to be achieved were made: 
1. Prepare a short press statement anticipating failure of the review 
2. Seek financial support for a study (to be carried out by 2 persons travelling across 

India, interacting with various groups, individuals etc. and collecting data on the 
manner in which queer lives are marginalised, even indirectly, by the law  

3. A simple, easy-to-understand leaflet on the need for abolition of S.377 
4. Organise press conferences/vigils – also with supporters and allies from outside the 

queer community. 
 
QZ then mentioned the document that Voices against 377 had come up with which could 
be used as a helpful, simple source for preparing more material – it was very basic and 
fundamental and links S.377 to sexuality, queer persons, women, human rights etc.  
 
PA suggested that isolation is a common feeling that gay persons go through – “isolation” 
could be the key to linking people, but S.377 prohibits us from reaching out to people and 
supporting them e.g. women in Kerala committing suicide. There are different levels of 
isolation too. It could be worth having a document on that, or a leaflet on that bringing 
out the S.377 issue. O suggested that the leaflet should bring other issues too and not just 
377, maybe issues on sexuality, so that other persons also read it – e.g. students in 
colleges etc.  
 
There was also a suggestion that each NGO should write to NACO and ask why they 
were not following up the Naz India case. Each NGO should write in the papers about it. 
Media needs a good story. There could be stories for general public reading on the love 
life of a gay couple. When people read, they start to think about it. Produce literature, not 
just the law. Humanise the issue. The Malayalam, Bengali and Marathi papers were 
pretty good at covering stories.   
 
TO volunteered to prepare the press statement. He also suggested that the Sangama film 
“Many People, Many Desires” be shown at the Press Conference. 
 
It was decided that there was no harm in keeping the SLP ready. We could decide about 
approaching the SC later.  
 
Other action possibilities: mental health experts could make statements in the press. 
Letters could be written to the Home/Health Ministry, the Prime Minister. A dialogue 
with NACO should be commenced to engage them in the process. NT mentioned that she 
was organising a conference in Mumbai on 6-7 November with the Bombay Psychiatric 
Association. 
 
PA mentioned that to produce a document, funds were required, for people to travel and 
collect data and analyse it. The document could then be used as a supporting document in 
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the petition and/or as an advocacy tool. It should be done professionally. LCHAU could 
consider this issue.  
 
NA mentioned that if the review is successful, then the attempt to get affidavits from 
mental health experts and queer persons should recommence.  
 
It was decided that a Press Conference would be held in Delhi on 3 November and in 
Mumbai on 4 November after the review petition. NT said that the list of press people 
and arranging for the conference could be done by Humsafar and Aanchal in Mumbai. 
 
Meeting concluded. 
 


